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June 30, 2023 

 

Via E-Mail to sherrellb@portcoquitlam.ca and Mail 

 

 

H.Y. ENGINEERING FILE: 174762 

PORT COQUITLAM PROJECT: SUB00169 

 

 

City of Port Coquitlam 

Planning Department 

#200 – 2564 Shaughnessy Street  

Port Coquitlam, BC V3C 3G4 

 

Attention: Mr. Bryan Sherrell, Planner 3 

 

 

Dear Bryan, 

 

RE: PROPOSED SINGLE-FAMILY SUBDIVISION LOCATED AT 1160 VICTORIA DRIVE, PORT 

COQUITLAM, BC 

We are pleased to provide you with the following information and comments regarding 

the Public Information Meeting that was held on June 8, 2023, at the Hyde Creek 

Recreation Centre. A total of 91 invitations were mailed to the neighbours on 

Wednesday, May 24, 2023. The Public Information Meeting was attended by fifty-two (52) 

neighbours. Fifteen (15) comment sheets were completed at the Public Information 

Meeting, and four (4) comment submissions were made by email. 

 

The following outlines the concerns that were raised and our responses to address each 

of the items. 

 

Access from Victoria Drive / Traffic and Safety 

The main concern raised by most of the neighbours is regarding the existing traffic and 

safety conditions of the area. The residents feel that the increase in traffic from the 

proposed development will worsen the existing conditions. Some residents expressed that 

the proposed road within the development should be a thru-road with an entrance and 

exit from Victoria Drive as well as Lynwood Avenue, while others suggested that access 

to the proposed development be from Victoria Drive only (with a signalized intersection 

or pedestrian crosswalk). Some also suggested implementing traffic calming measures 

such as signage, speedbumps, signalization on Apel Drive and Lynwood Avenue, 

crosswalks on Lynwood Avenue and Victoria Drive on either side of the development, 

and sidewalk improvements on Lynwood Avenue. 
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A few neighbours asked about the ultimate right-of-way for the proposed road and lane. 

The proposed right-of-way of 15.0m is consistent with the City’s standards and the widths 

of Wedgewood Street to the east and Plymouth Crescent to the west, and has been 

designed to accommodate maintenance and emergency vehicles (including the 6.0m 

proposed lane). 

 

Secondary Sites and Parking 

Some neighbours expressed concerns about parking for the secondary suites. To address 

this concern, each home will provide on-site parking in the garage for the suite with an 

exit door for access to the suite from the side of the home, which complies with the City’s 

bylaw. There will also be two (2) parking spaces provided for the principal residence; one 

(1) in the garage, and one (1) in the driveway. We believe that the proposed road will 

also be able to accommodate parking on both sides for a total of approximately fifteen 

(15) cars. The combination of on-site parking and potential off-site street parking along 

the proposed road will provide ample space to accommodate parking without 

impacting the surrounding area(s). 

 

Hydrology and Drainage 

Some neighbours on Wedgewood Street expressed concerns about groundwater and 

seepage on their properties as well as Lynwood Avenue. With regards to Stormwater 

Management and Drainage, although natural features such as watercourses, riparian 

areas and landscaped areas help with stormwater management and drainage, the City 

requires each development to provide adequate servicing to ensure that stormwater 

flows from the development can be adequately managed, captured and directed to 

the City’s infrastructure and not impact the neighbouring lots. As such, the proposed 

development will provide a City storm main in the proposed road with adequate 

capacity to manage the stormwater flows resulting from the development. Each lot will 

also be required to capture stormwater independently and direct it to the City’s 

infrastructure. Additionally, the new watercourse alignment will also provide a new and 

larger drainage pipe (Fish Passable Culvert) that will directly connect the realigned 

watercourse to Watkins Creek to the south. This new drainage pipe will be 750mm in 

diameter, significantly larger than the existing 450mm diameter pipe. 

 

With regards to groundwater and seepage, the Geotechnical and Hazard Assessment 

Report prepared by Cornerstone Geo-Structural Engineering states that no water table 

or groundwater seepage was observed up to a 1.8m depth of investigation. However, 

groundwater and seepage were encountered at depths ranging between 2.1m and 

2.7m. The Report also provides recommendations for ensuring that groundwater 

seepage does not negatively impact neighbouring properties. Should excavation occur 

into layers conducive to seepage, the Report suggests that potential seepage can be 

collected through perimeter drains and discharged into the City’s storm system. The 

Report also provides recommendations for a more permeable soil composition 

surrounding the perimeter drains to ensure that any seepage is adequately absorbed 

and captured by the drains. The Report also provides recommendations for the 
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watercourse realignment channel, including low permeability fill material to ensure that 

no seepage occurs through the berms. Furthermore, the Report notes that the proposed 

measures and recommendations will enable the proper handling of the surface water 

flows, as well as groundwater seepage, preventing the occurrence of displacement and 

negative impacts on neighbouring properties. The project Geotechnical Consultant has 

also confirmed that no additional groundwater flows will be generated through the 

development. 

 

We believe the recommendations and improvements noted above will adequately 

address and improve the existing drainage conditions. 

 

Land Use and Privacy 

Some of the neighbours on Wedgewood Street expressed concerns regarding the 

proposed lot sizes and privacy. 

 

With regards to the lot sizes, the proposed zone and subdivision layout have been 

prepared with consideration of the neighbouring properties to keep them as consistent 

as possible with the surrounding properties, while minimizing the variances required given 

the significant constraints imposed by the on-site watercourse and riparian area 

dedication. The riparian area dedication, and the City’s standards for the proposed road 

to access the development have resulted in a very limited developable area on either 

side of the road.  

 

Due to these constraints, particularly to the lot depths, meeting the minimum lot area 

requirement of the RS-1 zone of the surrounding properties would require the widths of 

the proposed lots to be 18m-20m or more, resulting in the lots and proposed homes being 

more out of character with the surrounding properties. Therefore, we believe that the RS-

2 zone is more appropriate for this development to ensure that the proposed lots and 

homes maintain the character of the surrounding properties. Furthermore, there are also 

other RS-2 zoned properties in the surrounding area. 

 

In addition to the above, the proposed development will respect the character of the 

existing homes in the neighbourhood. The proposed homes will be similar to the heights 

of the adjacent homes, adhering to the height and setback requirements of the zoning 

bylaw. To preserve privacy of the neighbouring properties on Wedgewood Street, upper 

floor decks are not proposed on the adjacent homes, and a 6.0 ft privacy fence would 

also be installed along the eastern property line along with privacy landscaping to 

maintain privacy. A few neighbours appreciated the addition of the privacy fencing and 

landscaping.  

 

Tree Removal and Replacement 

Some of the neighbours on Wedgewood Street have expressed the desire to retain trees 

located at the rear of their properties. Further to the Tree Evaluation Report prepared by 

Stickledback Environmental, no trees on neighbouring properties are proposed to be 

removed for the development. 
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Please review the above and attached, and if you have any questions, or if you require 

additional information, please do not hesitate to contact the undersigned. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

H.Y. ENGINEERING LTD. 

 

 

 

 

 

Fahad Abrahani, RPP, MCIP, CPT 

Planner Manager 

  

FXA/nb 

Attachments 

 

cc: RBD Victoria Homes Inc. 

 Attn: Mr. Glenn Richardson (via e-mail to gprich7@gmail.com) 

 

 ..\174762 Letter Public Information Meeting Summary 




































































